Approved         

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES
January 8, 2014 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, January 8, 2014 at 4:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson, Karen Ober and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present.        










PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.

1.0 Public Comment 









  1.1
Don Foudriat Re: Black Brook Watershed Management Plan Status Report (2013) – Mr. Foudriat provided the BOS with a one page hand out. Mr. Foudriat explained he would like to discuss the phosphorus going in to Lake Winnisquam because the BOS had worked out funding of the plan's BMPs but the funding was voted down at Town Meeting. Mr. Foudriat stated the problem has not gone away and the lake's property owners have been sent informational packets to reduce phosphorus in the lake. Mr. Foudriat noted that some of the BMPs are desirable and Kaulback Road is a mess but the BMPs would help with road maintenance plus drainage. Mr. Foudriat suggested the BOS consider establishing an annually funded Capital Reserve Fund to be expended under the Selectmen's authority. Mr. Foudriat stated the problem needs to be gradually addressed over a ten (10) year period because it is all stuff that can be done and most of the work is covered by grants or stimulus funds. Mr. Foudriat noted the Town has been treated very well and he hopes the BOS support a multi-year program. Selectman Ober asked if there has been a reduction in phosphorus in the tributaries and Mr. Foudriat replied they have been testing 10-12 of them, which all test close to 14-15 parts per billion. Mr. Foudriat stated if nothing further is going to be done then he will not continue to pursue the issue but does feel it is worthwhile and a real problem. Mr. Foudriat provided the BOS with documents of clean-up efforts being made by surrounding municipalities. The BOS took under advisement. 




  1.2 Town Planner Ward – Update – Bishop Junkyard, Planner Ward explained the Bishops were sent a “Notice of Violation” and a “Cease & Desist” by certified mail in early September of 2013, which gave them until October to remedy the violation. Planner Ward stated no responses or receipts were received, so no voluntary inspection was allowed. Planner Ward informed the Board that an “Administrative Warrant” was obtained this morning and he, Town Counsel & Lieutenant McIntosh delivered the warrant and conducted an inspection. Planner Ward reported that only one junk vehicle has been removed from the property and four vehicles still remain. Planner Ward stated Mrs. Bishop would like to wait until her income tax return check is received, to help pay to register & inspect the vehicles. Town Counsel stated an injunction could be issued through the Superior Court and the schedule would be a long drawn out process. Selectman Ober asked if there was still only vehicles and not the boat. Planner Ward replied during the inspection the boat was not in the water but is on the property and they are only dealing with the vehicles under the Town's regulations. Selectman Nikcerson made a motion to file an injunction with the Superior Court in regards to the Bishops junkyard. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Osborn Circle – Building Permit for a Private Road, Planner Ward explained the permit is for the demolition of the existing building to be replaced with a new one. Planner Ward noted the home is in a cabin colony and owned by the Bergerons. Selectman Nickerson asked if the new building would comply with setbacks. Planner Ward replied the property line is considered the boundary on private roads, so they have ten feet and if they were in violation then it would go to the ZBA. Selectman Nickerson made a motion to sign the demolition form for Osborn Circle. Chair Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. The BOS also signed the acknowledgment/waiver form. 





2.0 Fire Department – Personnel Action Forms – The BOS signed PAFs for Aaron Abbott, Don Chapman, Dan Nichols and Jamie Lamprey as newly certified “Firefighter I”. The Board signed a PAF for Anna McLoon as a newly certified “Firefighter II” and a PAF for the resignation of Matt Burlingame. 




     




 





3.0  Budget Review 







  

    3.1 Highways & Streets (4312) – Line #380, TA Veloski stated the budget shows what was presented by Johnny VanTassel in the left hand column and to the right is the differences being proposed by the Interim Director, Brian Bordeau. Interim Director Bordeau stated he would like to add $12K to the hired equipment / trucking line, part of the difference is the rental of the roller for the next fiscal year. The bearing in the Town's roller costs $9K and it is a nice machine as a back-up but the BOS has seen how nice the roads are after being graded & rolled, they last most of the summer. Interim Director Bordeau explained that $7K out of the $12K, is for the fall roller rental and the rental price from John Deere is $2,700 dollars a month with the roller being too small (5' foot) and several extra passes had to be made. Interim Director Bordeau stated he would like to rent a bigger roller that would cost an extra $700 dollars a month and the funds are already in the budget for the first part of the year but the $7K would be for this year (fall). Interim Director Bordeau stated the additional $5K would be for hauling gravel, to not place extra wear & tear on the trucks and not burn through fuel by taking twice as many trips (8yds. vs. 16yds.) Selectman Nickerson asked Interim Director Bordeau if he thought the Town should get rid of the roller we have now and trade it in for like $10K. Selectman Ober stated the trade-in offer was only good if the Town bought a new one. Interim Director Bordeau replied whether we rent a roller or own a roller, we need one or we would have to grade the roads two more times than usual. Interim Director Bordeau stated the only problem right now is the drive wheels but it is still compacting very well. Jeff Jenkins stated Johnny also explained that the roller trade-in value could also be used as an account for parts that could be drawn down on. Interim Director Bordeau replied depending on who the roller gets traded in to, the DPW does not use John Deere that much but it could offset some repair costs. Interim Director Bordeau stated he would rather see a tri-axle used for gravel, to cover more area and save time. Jeff Jenkins replied the hauling should be included in the gravel costs and if the roller gets to big then the DPW won't be able to transport. Line #430, Interim Director Bordeau explained he is planning on doing more maintenance to the trucks than what has been done in the past, to save money & time. One of the trucks broke a center bolt and the DPW did the work themselves but the $2,800 dollars he is requesting will not go very far. Selectman Nickerson asked about preventative maintenance and what the DPW is doing currently. Interim Director Bordeau replied the DPW has been changing the fluids in the trucks because he doesn't think it has been changed since the trucks were bought and it needs to be done, the trucks run day & night. Selectman Nickerson asked if the loader was being greased as well and Interim Director Bordeau replied they changed the oil but it hadn't been serviced in awhile. The mechanic that came, was the last person to service the loader and it needed a lot but the loader itself is in good shape considering how old it is. Interim Director Bordeau noted the services charges are not cheap, it is like getting the grader serviced and should be required maintenance. Selectman Nickerson asked if over weighting of the trucks has been addressed. Interim Director Bordeau replied yes, he has talked to his guys and asked them to load more often, so the trucks are not so heavy because the roads are getting rough now with the exception of some of the newly paved ones but Lower Bay Road is awful. Selectman Nickerson asked if the trucks were being washed regularly. Interim Director Bordeau replied yes, when they have time but after a storm when they are there at 2:00 a.m., he doesn't want to pay time and a half. Line #610, Interim Director Bordeau stated the DPW will be doing more cleaning of the building, when they have time and the increase is for towels, cleaner, etc. Selectman Nickerson stated he knows the Town of Belmont takes a half day on Fridays to clean, is there a schedule like that. Interim Director Bordeau replied there is not a schedule because road maintenance comes first but it has been Fridays in the past. Jeff Jenkins noted that line #430 is typically used for small hand tool or small equipment (chainsaws) and the way the increase was described, the funds should go to line #660. TA Veloski noted line #430 historically goes over the proposed increase of $4K and makes the figure more accurate. Selectman Ober asked if the wood chipper would be in this line as well and Interim Director Bordeau replied yes. Line #625, Jeff Jenkins noted the concentrate windshield washer fluid will show on this line. Interim Director Bordeau agreed. Line #629, Interim Director Bordeau stated he is requesting an additional $1,500 dollars to purchase a pavement cutter for culverts because they usually rent one from Taylor Rental, which takes time to get it and bring it back. Jeff Jenkins stated a chop saw is more versatile and only takes one guy to operate. Interim Director Bordeau replied a Town of this size needs one and he saw a chop saw for about $1K. Selectman Ober stated is there enough to purchase with the remaining $1,500 dollars this year and Interim Director Bordeau replied sure but he is not sure what has come out of the line historically. Interim Director Bordeau noted they used their own blade last year. Selectman Ober stated the blades would come out of a different line. Selectman Nickerson noted the small equipment needs maintenance too. Line #630, Interim Director Bordeau stated the cutting edges came out of the line with the most money (#660) because of the balance in this line (#630) and the bills that went out today. Jeff Jenkins noted the bills will still be charged to this line though and Interim Director Bordeau agreed. Interim Director Bordeau stated Puffy's Welding has repaired one of the bodies on the sander and purchased new bars, so the one thousand dollar increase will give them a little extra wiggle room. Line #635, Interim Director Bordeau stated the increase will be for more tree trimming and with the weather we have had, there is a lot to do. Line #636, Selectman Nikcerson asked if they keep track of the diesel fuel. Interim Director Bordeau replied yes, the guys write it down when they get it from Irving or the Town's general store. Line #660, Interim Director Bordeau proposed a $12K increase for repairs on the trucks and can tell you right now there is not enough money in that line. Interim Director Bordeau stated for example the mirror bracket on the truck is several hundred dollars just for that item, oil seals, wiper motor, an air tank and a spring pack but the figure is justified. Interim Director Bordeau noted he does not want to get rid of truck #6 and he will battle for it. The BOS agreed this was a discussion for another day. Line #661, Interim Director Bordeau explained the grader's tires were the big ticket item and those will be good for a few years but truck tires will need to be replaced once they start using chains. Selectman Ober asked if there was any kind of stock at the DPW and Interim Director Bordeau replied there is not a lot of stock. Selectman Nickerson stated he spoke with different Towns and over the past few years they have gone to recaps on the back tires, which they have had good luck with. Loader tires were discussed ($1,500 dollars left), which may be a warrant article. Selectman Nickerson asked what the department's hours are. Interim Director Bordeau replied 7:00 a.m. to 3:30 p.m. but there hasn't been very normal days lately. Line 681, Interim Director Bordeau stated he would like to increase the hardware (+$500 dollars) inventory, so they have things on hand. Line #684, Interim Director Bordeau explained he would like to see all of the highway crew in uniforms (+$7,000 dollars) because he wants to be more professional and he sees what the guys look like by the end of the day, clothes are not cheap. Interim Director Bordeau noted he would research this expense further but they usually would have two to three sets of clothing (rental). Selectman Ober stated in the past there was a line item for uniforms but the employee has to come up with the money and then get reimbursed, which is wrong. TA Veloski noted an allowance is given for some things. Jeff Jenkins noted there could be issues with bringing contaminants home. Selectman Nickerson asked if they do truck checks. Interim Director Bordeau replied he has one guy that is really good about it and the others check some of the time. Selectman Ober asked if there was some sort of checklist. Selectman Nickerson replied he has sent a sample to Interim Director Bordeau. Line #691, Interim Director Bordeau stated he has increased the sand/salt line by $20K because they have almost fully expended this line to date ($95K) and we still have the rest of January & February. Interim Director Bordeau noted the sand and salt shed is full currently. Interim Director Bordeau provided the BOS with the sand cost of the last storm (140 yds. of sand = $1,080). Selectman Nickerson stated the reality is more funding is needed and that line has been at the standard $100K for a long time. Interim Director Bordeau noted they haven't salted a lot recently because of how cold it has been. Interim Director Bordeau noted he does not want to have to use other department's money and can not answer what was done in past years. Selectman Nickerson stated he knows there are not a lot of past records. Interim Director Bordeau stated sand is being delivered because they haven't had time but the cost of the delivery is $40.50 dollars. Chair Giunta asked Interim Director Bordeau to try and hold some of the lines. Line #694, Interim Director Bordeau explained the Town is going to have a rough mud season, the frost is deep and some of the money has already been spent on gravel for road repairs this past fall with some of the roads wearing very thin. Interim Director Bordeau stated every year you lose some of the road base, which they have been skimping on and would like to increase this line by $58K. Interim Director Bordeau explained he went back to the worst case scenario for next year's budget because they need to start adding to the base again, you can't grade 3 inch ledge pack. TA Veloski stated the highway block grant is used at the beginning of the year and there is $24K remaining. Jeff Jenkins noted fabric is usually not thought about during mud season. Interim Director Bordeau replied fabric is the answer to some of the Town's roads, if enough gravel is put on top of it (no less than 12 inches). Osgood Road and Maple Circle Road were used as an example. TA Veloski noted the CIP Committee suggested an extra $100K for the roads. Selectman Nickerson stated he feels the DPW needs another person but if the Town is going to do some of the work, we have been talking about ourselves, we will need more people. Belmont has 6-8 people and they feel things are lacking. Interim Director Bordeau replied Northfield has 8-9 people with with only half the roads Sanbornton has. Selectman Nickerson stated the BOS are expecting our DPW Director to work 60% of the time and the other 40% of it paper work, we are getting to the point were a full-time “CEO” would be needed. Interim Director Bordeau noted there is never a lack of work at the DPW, absolutely never. Selectman Nickerson asked Interim Director Bordeau what he forecasts for a crew or people he may need. Interim Director Bordeau replied he could keep 15 guys busy, if he had them. Selectman Nickerson stated we dump money into the roads but do not have enough people to do anything. Flaggers were discussed under the temporary labor (line #120). TA Veloski stated flaggers could be in a different line under contract services. Interim Director Bordeau noted if the budget is increased you will see improvement because for a road to look as bad as it did 10 years ago (Hunkins Pond), we are wasting our money. Earl Leighton stated not without a plan. Interim Director Bordeau noted if he wasn't a worker and was sitting behind a desk, it would be a different story but he prefers both and absolutely he could use someone else. Selectman Ober stated another thing that needs to be thought about and has been discussed, is adding another Administrative Assistant to that office and in this budget, not somewhere else. Interim Director Bordeau replied compared to the paper work that is getting done and what should be getting done, its not physically possible. Selectman Nickerson noted hiring another highway guy would cost approximately $60K with benefits. Jason Young asked the BOS if they already have set in stone that Interim Director Bordeau has the position, rather than have him up this budget $100K and have the BOS review this budget. Selectman Nikcerson replied the BOS hasn't given anyone the position but we are trying to figure out a realistic budget because some of these lines have been neglected. Chair Giunta noted this is this first look at this budget then it goes to the budget committee and back to the BOS. These are just suggestions. Selectman Ober stated she would be inclined to leave the line where it is, due to the other funding. Selectman Nickerson replied the figure may need to be cut in half ($30K = $77K total). Earl Leighton noted the DPW could less projects but do better projects and could use the block grant funds exclusively on gravel roads. Chair Giunta stated for this year there is $26K left plus the $24K from the highway block grant. Interim Director Bordeau stated he doesn't want to be in the same boat as this year. Line #830, Interim Director Bordeau stated the DPW has new employees and they need some training/classes for each guy to be more educated, so he increased the line by $200 dollars. Line #835, Interim Director Bordeau proposed increasing the culvert line by $3K because there are 10-12 that need to be replaced this year. Selectman Nickerson noted sometimes it was cheaper to hire out a company with an excavator. Interim Director Bordeau replied he would look into that but the Town still needs to buy the culverts and there are some the DPW can do. Selectman Ober noted she wants to add the A.A. line in the budget. Selectman Nickerson asked AS Rollins how much time she spends at the DPW. AS Rollins replied about 12 hours this week but could be there every day, except Wednesdays. Selectman Ober stated it would need to be another person part-time 15-20 hours a week. Chair Giunta stated he wouldn't want to lose AS Rollins and what she does at the Town Office. Selectman Nickerson stated AS Rollins has already been working there, you would have to train someone. Selectman Ober noted she if a firm believer that you can not have two bosses and be loyal to both of them. Interim Director Bordeau replied anything would help. The BOS agreed to re-visit this budget next meeting.                                                              3.2 Town Bridges (4313) – No changes, BOS to review. 
     


  3.3 Street Lighting (4316) – No changes, BOS to review.                   


  3.4 Transfer Station (4324) – After a brief discussion the BOS agreed to discuss this budget next week.  





   


  3.5
Draft Warrant – Selectman Nickerson made a motion to approve the warrant. Chair Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 







             
   







4.0  Old Business
  








  4.1 Overtime policy – TA Veloski stated he has added some language to the policy to make it clearer. The BOS reviewed. Selectman Nickerson made a motion to approved the amended Overtime Policy. Chair Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  

  







  4.2 Discussion Re: Fire Chief's Memo to the BOS – Selectman Nickerson stated the 1973 Building Code Warrant Article was never voted on and had TC Goss check the Town's vault, which reflected the article was illegal. The BOS agreed to have Town Counsel review.         

5.0  New Business  









     5.1 Purchasing Policy – TA Veloski provided the BOS with a draft and all of the supporting documents for the BOS to review and discuss at a later date.  

  5.2 Hermit Woods Bridge – The BOS reviewed an estimate that provided two options and took under advisement. 

   





  5.3 Town Treasurer – Will be out for the next two weeks. 



     5.4 McDonald property – The application is being worked on for the PB.         
     5.5 Whitney property – Still need to be discussed further. 



     5.6 New telephone system – Will be ready next Wednesday. Selectman Ober made a motion to have the Chair sign the MCCT, Inc. contract. Chair Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  
 


 





6.0  Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.    










 
7.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – The BOS reviewed and approved the following: A Timber Intent for Eastmen Hill Enterprises for Tax Map 4, Lots 63 & 64, a Timber Intent for Timothy Read for Tax Map 9, Lots 75 and a Timber Tax Report for Albert Whetstone for Tax Map 21, Lots 2,89 & 68 and an Interest Abatement for Lori E. Nerbonne (Trustee) for Tax Map 24, Lot 47.  







 



8.0 Accept Donations under RSA 31:95 – None at this time.













9.0 Review & Approve Minutes 





                          9.1 12/18/13, 12/20/13, 12/23/13 and 12/30/13 drafts - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of December 18th, 20th, 23rd and 30th. Chair Giunta motioned to approve the meeting minutes of December 18th, 20th, 23rd and 30th with corrections. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 













10.0 Correspondence – The BOS reviewed.   





    













11.0 Selectman's Reports   




            
            11.1 Update on the work of the Budget Committee (BC) – Selectman Nickerson reported that the BC will not support the 2.5% increase recommended by the BOS. 











12.0 Non-public under RSA 91-A:3 II (a) –  The BOS entered non-public session at 8:51 p.m. Motion by Selectman Ober, seconded by Selectman Nickerson. Roll call vote, Nickerson - Aye, Ober - Aye, and Giunta - Aye. TA Veloski and AS Rollins were also present. The non-public session ended at 8:56 p.m. Chair Giunta announced that a vote was taken to seal the minutes and no decisions were made.




 
13.0 DPW – Personnel Action Forms – The BOS signed PAFs for Keith Day as temporary full-time and Adam Schuab as the new truck driver/laborer. TA Veloski explained that the meeting minutes were correct and he had forgotten to send an e-mail to the DPW Director regarding the positions, so Adam Schaub was hired in the full-time position.   













14.0 ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 8:57 p.m. 








  




15.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, January 15, 2014 at the Town Offices @ 4:30 p.m.  













Respectfully submitted, April Rollins

April Rollins, BOS Recording Secretary 

1/8/2014

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


